
	 1	 The Public Lands Monitor

THE PUBLIC LANDS
Monitor

For America’s Heritage

The Public Lands Foundation advocates and works for the retention of America’s Public Lands in 
public hands professionally and sustainably managed for responsible common use and enjoyment.

P.O. Box 7226, Arlington, VA 22207
703-935-0916

www.publicland.org
info@publicland.org

VOLUME XXXIV No. 4

2022 PLF Annual Meeting
Grand Junction, Colorado

September 19-22, 2022

WINTER QUARTER 2021/2022

  Editors
   Ray Brady 
   Margaret Lliteras

  Board of Directors
   President	 Mary Jo Rugwell
   Executive Director
		  Courtney Lyons-Garcia
   Vice Pres.	 Don Simpson
   VP-DC Affairs 
		  Ray Brady
   VP-Ops	 Beau McClure
   Secretary	 Ray Brady
   Treasurer	 Kim Harb
   Student Congress
 		  AnnaFaith Jorgensen
   EX Officio NAFSR
		  James Caswell
   Past Pres.	 George Lea
 		  Henri Bisson
		  Ed Shepard
		  Jesse Juen

  Directors-at-Large
		  Tom Allen
		  Dean Bibles
		  Peter Bierbach
		  Ray Brady
		  Jim Currivan
		  Mike Ferguson
		  Walt George
		  Dwight Hempel
		  Eric Janes
		  John Kwiatkowski
		  Van Manning
		  Dave Mari
		  Mat Millenbach
		  Tim O’Brien
		  George Stone
		  Rich Whitley
		  Maggie Wyatt
		  Elaine Zielinski

  State Representatives
  AK	 Sharon Wilson
  AZ	 Beau McClure
  CA	 Thomas Zale
  CO	 Bob Moore
  ID		 Jenna Whitlock
  MT	 Richard Hopkins
  NV	 Ev “Butch” Hayes
  NM	 Jesse Juen
  OR	 Duane Dippon
  UT	 Bill Lamb
  WA	 Barron Bail
  WY	 Bill LeBarron
  Midwest & 
   Eastern States
		  Jeff Holdren

We are in the process of arranging 
an in-person annual meeting this 
year in Grand Junction, Colorado.   
It has been more than two years 
since we have been able to meet face-
to-face.  So, mark your calendar and 
plan to join your friends and former 
colleagues attending the meeting 
during the week of September 19, 
2022.  The theme for this year’s 
meeting is “Managing E-bike Use 
on Non-motorized Trails,” which 
has become an interesting challenge 
for the BLM since the off-highway 
vehicle regulations were amended 
in late 2020.

Members of the Board of Directors and others interested in attending the board 
meeting on Tuesday, September 20, should plan to arrive in Grand Junction on 
Monday, September 19.  Wednesday, September 21, will consist of a BLM tour 
and an evening barbecue.

A full-day meeting to address the theme is being planned for Thursday,  
September 22.  A PLF banquet and silent auction will be held in the evening.  The 
Board of Directors will meet again on Friday morning through noon, September 23.

This year’s meeting will be held at the DoubleTree by Hilton, 743 Horizon Drive, 
Grand Junction.  We have reserved a block of rooms at a rate of $149.00 (plus 
taxes) per night for either a King or two Queen beds.  Please make your reser-
vations early and before the cutoff date of Monday, August 29, 2022, by calling  
1-800-222-8733 or by calling the Hotel at 970-241-8888.  Be sure to mention the 
Public Lands Foundation to receive the above-mentioned rate.  This rate is good 
two days before and two days after our meeting dates, but these rooms are limited 
and subject to availability.   

The hotel has free Wi-Fi in guest rooms and meeting rooms, free parking for PLF 
registered guests, and it provides shuttle service to and from the airport.  Meeting 
registration and additional information will be provided in the Summer edition 
of the Monitor.  If you have any questions, please contact Beau McClure by email 
at vpops@publicland.org, or by phone at (623) 587-7883.

Ebikes, BLM Photo

http://www.publicland.org
mailto:info@publicland.org
http://vpops@publicland.org
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Happy New Year!  
I hope you all had 
a Merry Christmas 
and Holiday season.  
We actually had a 
white Christmas in 
western Oregon, sort 
of.  It started snowing 
about 10 pm Christ-
mas day, but it was 
still Christmas!  

The PLF election was 
finalized December 15 
and the posted slate of 

directors and officers 
were elected.  We welcome Mary Jo Rugwell as our 
new President and Kim Harb as our new Treasurer.  
We also welcome Peter Bierbach and Dwight Hem-
pel to the Board as directors-at-large.  Thank you 
to all the officers and Board members for agreeing 
to serve the membership of the PLF, you’re what 
makes the organization work.

I think I can speak for most, if not all PLF members, 
when I say we are very pleased to see that BLM is 
moving forward to return most senior leadership 
and the BLM Headquarters to Washington, D.C.  
The BLM will maintain a “western headquarters” 
location in Grand Junction that will focus on rec-
reation, restoration, research, and opportunities to 
engage with stakeholders interested in meeting with 
BLM in Grand Junction.  The Assistant Director and  
support staff for the National Conservation Lands 
and Community Partnerships will remain in the 
Grand Junction office.  More details on the organiza-
tion can be found later in this edition of the Monitor.

We were pleased to help commemorate the 75th 
Anniversary of BLM.  The celebration had to be 
lower key than anyone would have liked due to 
Covid, however four virtual symposia were held 
from September through December that discussed 
topics from the past, present, and future of BLM.  In 
addition, Executive Director Courtney Lyons-Garcia 
did an outstanding job representing the PLF on a 
public lands podcast in August.  Recordings of all 
these sessions can be found on the PLF website and I 
encourage you to listen to these sessions if you have 
not already done so.  (continued on page 3)

President’s Column

The PLF has long supported the creation of the 
Bureau of Land Management Foundation and we 
were pleased when it was enacted into law in 2017 
but disappointed that it has taken so long to get it 
running.  The new Foundation will be known as 
the Foundation for America’s Public Lands and 
the Department is working to fill the positions on 
the Board.  The Secretary intended to roll out the 
Foundation during the symposium in September, 
however the spike in the Delta variant resulted 
in Covid restrictions being reimposed and it was 
decided to postpone the event until December in 
Washington, D.C.  The December rollout was also 
postponed due to continued Covid closures and 
the logistics of trying to successfully have the event 
with many of the public buildings still closed.  Now 
the Omicron variant is with us, and the rollout has 
been postponed indefinitely until things start open-
ing again.  Hopefully, the pandemic won’t delay 
it too long.  We are looking forward to the rollout 
so that the Foundation can start the important 
work of raising funds to assist the BLM carry out  
its work.

One of the assignments we took on in 2021 was to 
update several of our position papers.  Due to the 
large number of papers and the workload we de-
cided to do this in a few rounds, rather than all at 
once.  Vice President Don Simpson stepped forward 
to lead the effort and found several subject matter 
experts to update the papers.  Mary Jo Rugwell, Eric 
Janes, and Ed Roberson spent many hours review-
ing the papers and putting them into final format, 
and George Stone saw to it that they were published 
on our website.  This was a huge undertaking, and 
we owe our thanks to all involved.  The updated 
papers are now available to help the PLF advocate 
for the public lands.  

As I turn the leadership over to the capable hands of 
Mary Jo, I want to close my last column as President 
by thanking the PLF Board, officers, committees, 
Executive Director, and members for your support 
over the eight years I have had the honor to be 
your President.  I have truly enjoyed my time as 
President and hope that I have added some value 
to the organization, building on the foundation laid 
by George Lea, Henri Bisson, and Jesse Juen.  Beau 
McClure, the person that makes the PLF run, is 
an asset that the PLF simply cannot afford to lose.   

Ed Shepard
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President’s Column (continued)

Beau was my go-to guy when I needed advice; he 
knows where every gear and cog in the organiza-
tion goes and how to put them together to make 
the PLF run smoothly.  If he didn’t have an answer 
he seemed to know where to find one.  So many of 
you have provided me with your counsel over the 
years and I really appreciate your being there for 
me, especially as we had to all pull together in the 
past few years to address the BLM reorganization.  
Without a doubt the people we all need to be grate-

Election
2022 Board of Directors

This year members again had the option of voting 
for PLF 2022 Officers and Board Members either 
on-line or by mail-in ballot.  The voting deadline 
for the annual election was December 15, 2021.   
Last September, PLF President Ed Shepard  
announced his intent not to run for reelection, and 
Mary Jo Rugwell volunteered to have her name 
placed into consideration on the ballot as PLF Presi-
dent.  In addition, PLF Treasurer Dwight Hempel 
announced his intent not to run for reelection, and 
Kim Harb volunteered to have her name placed 
into consideration on the ballot as PLF Treasurer.  
Peter Bierbach of Missoula, Montana, also expressed 
interest in being on the Board.  

The slate of candidates of PLF officers for 2022, in-
cluding the three mentioned above, was circulated 
to all members of the PLF.  A total of 239 on-line 
and mail-in ballots were submitted by members 
by the voting deadline of December 15, 2021.  All 
candidates on the ballot approved by the Board 

of Directors at the Annual Meeting in September 
2021 were approved by members of the PLF.  Their 
names and positions appear on page 1 of this edi-
tion of the Monitor.

We wish to thank Ed Shepard for his eight years 
as President and Dwight Hempel for his 14 years 
as Treasurer.  They both are to be commended 
for their outstanding service to the PLF.  It is  
greatly appreciated.

We also wish to thank Mary Jo Rugwell, Kim Harb, 
and Peter Bierbach for their willingness to serve 
the PLF in their new positions.  We look forward to 
working with them during this next year.

A special thanks also goes to all Board members for 
their continuing commitment to the proper manage-
ment of public lands administered by the Bureau 
of Land Management and keeping public lands in 
public hands.

ful to are George Lea and the other founders that, 
thirty-five years ago, had the foresight to start the 
PLF and establish an organization that has benefit-
ted the public lands and the employees that manage 
them in so many ways.  

I plan to stay active in the PLF and will remain on 
the Board as a past president.  I will also be serving 
as the liaison with the National Association of Forest 
Service Employees.

I want to thank the PLF Board and Members and let you know how honored 
and excited I am to be taking the reins of this amazing organization.  First of 
all, I hope you will join me in thanking Ed Shepard for his eight years of ser-
vice and leadership.  This is an amazing run and we all owe him our grati-
tude for his willingness to take on this task.  Second, as I consider the job be-
fore me, I realize that it is very similar to being in a BLM leadership position.   
That is, I will need the help and commitment of each and every one of you if we are 
to be successful in moving the organization forward.  Finally, I think that we have 
a critical role to play in assisting the current administration and supporting our 
Bureau of Land Management colleagues as they begin the process of re-building 
the organization.  It is a monumental task and I want the Public Lands Founda-
tion to be ready to assist as appropriate.  Obviously, I have a lot to learn, but I look 
forward to this journey with you.  Take care, stay well and talk to you again soon. Mary Jo Rugwell

Message from Mary Jo Rugwell
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Executive Director’s Message
Courtney Lyons-Garcia

Welcome 2022, and happy 35th Anniversary to the 
Public Lands Foundation.  For more than three 
decades the dedicated board and members of the 
PLF have followed George Lea’s vision to support 
the Bureau of Land Management and protect our 
public lands.  We thank all of you who have provided 
funding, advice, and volunteer hours since our start 
in 1987 – we could not have done it without you!

We spent 2021 celebrating the 75th Anniversary of 
the Bureau of Land Management, sponsoring online 
and in person forums that welcomed new audi-
ences to the challenges and promise of our public 
lands.  This year we will have the opportunity to 
welcome back one of our favorite programs, the 
Student Congress.  

Recently renamed the Dr. John Freemuth Memorial 
Student Congress in memory of one of our Country’s 

strongest supporters of public lands, the planning 
committee is already hard at work preparing for 
the return of this major event.  We are pleased to 
be partnering with the Andrus Center for Public 
Policy and the National Association of Forest Ser-
vice Retirees to bring together strong programming 
and to reach a diverse student audience.  The date 
has been set for October 2-6, 2022 at Boise State 
University and the focus of the week will be on  
wildland fire.

If you are interested in funding the Dr. John Free-
muth Memorial Student Congress, please contact 
me at clgarcia@publicland.org or Mike Ferguson at  
mferguson@publicland.org.  Donations can also 
be made directly online on the PLF website at  
publicland.org.

Looking forward to a busy 2022!

BLM Leadership

The Secretary announced on September 17, 2021 
that the BLM national Headquarters will return 
to Washington, D.C. and that BLM will maintain a 
“western headquarters” location in Grand Junction.  
The BLM has recently submitted a reprogramming 
request to Congress to reestablish a Headquarters 
Office in Washington, D.C. and rename the Grand 
Junction office as the Western Headquarters Office.  
The Washington Headquarters Office will central-
ize BLM leadership and most BLM directorates 
and traditional headquarters functions.  Some 50 
positions, 31 of them currently vacant, are currently 
proposed to be relocated back to Washington, D.C.  
The Washington Headquarters Office will include 
the Director, Deputy Director Policy and Programs, 
Deputy Director Operations, and five Assistant Di-
rectors (Resources and Planning; Energy, Minerals 
and Realty Management; Law Enforcement and 
Security; Communications; and Business Manage-
ment and Administration) and support staff.  The 
BLM will also establish a new Assistant Director for 
Information Management and Technology located in 
the Washington Headquarters Office.  The Western 
Headquarters Office will play an important role for 
BLM, focusing on recreation, restoration, research, 
and opportunities to engage with stakeholders in-
terested in meeting with the BLM in Grand Junction.  
The Assistant Director and support staff for National 

Conservation Lands and Community Partnerships 
will remain in the Grand Junction office.  The BLM 
has also established an Employee Steering Commit-
tee to help assess other headquarters positions that 
are currently in various locations around the West 
to determine further actions.

With the continued changes in the leadership posi-
tions of the BLM, we would like to provide an update 
on the current Leadership of the BLM, including 
the State Directors that provide the day-to-day on-
the-ground management for our public lands.  The 
following are the current Deputy Directors and the 
State Directors for each of the BLM State Offices:

Director			   Tracy Stone-Manning
Deputy Director, Policy and Programs	 Nada Culver
Deputy Director, Operations		  Michael Nedd
Alaska State Office		  Tom Heinlein (Acting)
Arizona State Office	 Raymond Suazo
California State Office	 Karen Mouritsen
Colorado State Office	 Stephanie Connolly (Acting)
Eastern States Office	 Mitchell Leverette
Idaho State Office	 Peter Ditton (Acting)
Montana State Office	 Theresa Hanley(Acting)
Nevada State Office	 Jon Raby
New Mexico State Office	 Melanie Barnes (Acting)
OR/WA State Office	 Barry Bushue
Utah State Office	 Greg Sheehan
Wyoming State Office	 Kim Liebhauser (Acting)

http://clgarcia@publicland.org
http://mferguson@publicland.org
http://publicland.org
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The Public Lands Foundation is proud to recognize 
and award Gary Torres the 2021 Outstanding Pub-
lic Lands Professional Award in the Managerial/
Administrative Category. 

Gary Torres has served in the Bureau of Land 
Management for more than 30 years. As the Dis-
trict Manager of the Green River District in Vernal, 
Utah, Gary directed implementation of the John D. 
Dingell, Jr. Act involving a Wild and Scenic River, 
a Recreation Area, National Monument, National 
Conservation Area, 17 Wilderness Areas, several 
land conveyances and a large land exchange with 
the State of Utah.

As the Canyon Country DM in Moab, Utah, Gary 
now continues to lead and navigate the political 
tides of the Bears Ears National Monument.  In five 
years the district staff adjusted to three designations/
modifications and completed two Monument land 
use planning processes.  None of this would have 
been possible without Gary’s valuable relationship 
with BLM’s partners in the County, State, and Tribal 
leaders which he facilitated dialogue with openness 
and honesty leading to solutions.

During the last few years the Moab and Monticello 
Field Offices have experienced significant resource 
impacts from increased visitation.  The Moab Field 
Office is a recreation hot spot with about three mil-
lion annual visitors.  With Gary’s support Moab 
addressed resource impacts from recreation use head 
on by limiting dispersed camping in heavy used 
areas, building new campgrounds and advocating 
for additional planning. 

Monticello Field Office experienced increased visi-
tation especially to the very sensitive and unique 

Outstanding Professional Award
Gary Torres – Moab District Manager

cultural resources.  There has been political pres-
sure to pause implementation planning but Gary 
continues to stress a high priority to protect these 
valuable resources now. 

Always ready to serve the Bureau, Gary, acted as the 
Utah Associate State Director in 2016/2017 during 
an Administration change.  In 2020 Gary served as 
the Eastern States Director enacting a large-scale 
office move and bringing a field perspective and 
support to the Washington, D.C. offices.

Early in the COVID-19 pandemic, Gary enacted 
staff requests to issue free use wood permits to heat 
resident homes in rural areas, especially in a neigh-
boring Tribal reservation.  Gary’s example prompted 
others to follow suit reducing citizen’s long drives 
to a headquarter office for a permit.

Gary empowers next generation BLM leaders by 
entrusting them with difficult but growth opportuni-
ties such as complex travel management planning 
or logistics for high profile visits from members of 
Congress or governmental leaders.  Gary’s political-
savvy, experience, direct style and humor make him 
a sought-after mentor and employee counselor.

For Gary’s demonstrated performance and leader-
ship, development of future leaders and proven abil-
ity to make a difference time and again, The Public 
Lands Foundation recognizes Gary Torres with its 
Outstanding Public Lands Professional Award in 
the Managerial / Administrative category for 2021.
�

Edward W. Shepard, President

Award will be presented to Gary Torres by the PLF on 
January 21, 2022 in the BLM Utah State Office.
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Book Review
by Geoff Middaugh, PLF Washington

Green Persuasion: Advertising, Voluntarism and Amer-
ica’s Public Lands, Jeffrey K. Stine, curator for envi-
ronmental history at the Smithsonian Institution’s 
National Museum of American History. The book 
is available for free on the Smithsonian Institution 
Scholarly Press website at https://doi.org/10.5479/
si.16549779.

As a Utah State graduate student in the early 1970s, 
the one thing I knew about BLM was that they had 
these cool litter bags, with a cowboy portrayed as 
Johnny Horizon on them.  The bags were double 
sided, and tough and could hold just about anything.  
As with most of our careers–mine as an outdoor 
recreation planner–I could trace the change of each 
administration as we moved from Smokey the Bear, 
Keep America Beautiful, Johnny Horizon, Iron Eyes 
Cody, Take Pride, Give a Hoot, Thousand Points of 
Light, etc.  In the context of the success of Smokey the 
Bear, I often wondered how did all this propaganda 
come to be.  From the field level, what I knew about 
these initiatives, was they always took program 
specific funding to support off-the-top funding for 
non-program activities, although the litter bags and 
all the paraphernalia were cool and plentiful. 

Jeffery Stine puts all of these campaign initiatives 
into the political context of the way Washington 
works with the Advertising Council, Department of 
Agriculture, Department of the Interior, and Wash-
ington, D.C.  Stine provides the inside story of the 
politics of advertising, voluntarism, and how these 
were implemented for programs on the public lands.   
He does it with a carefully documented, thoroughly 
researched narrative on the art and practice of green 
persuasion for the users and interests who care about 
the public lands.  

Green Persuasion is valuable from a PLF and histori-
cal perspective because it describes these advertis-
ing and volunteer activities in the perspective of 
partisan changes of administrations through all of 
the resource agencies in Washington, D.C.  Yet Stine 
doesn’t wander into cynical observations just about 
government propaganda.  He includes all the major 
issues of the time from Earth Day to the Sagebrush 
Rebellion.  Stine’s perspective is primarily from 
the Department level (both Interior and Agricul-
ture), as compared to just BLM, the National Park 
Service, or the Forest Service.  Stine documents 

and weaves a theme for future initiatives using 
the success of the Johnny Horizon and Smokey the  
Bear campaigns.
 
A benefit of Green Persuasion is the way Stine has 
pulled together a valuable narrative about how 
these campaigns were created, implemented, and 
supported by the agencies.  The best chapters are the 
beginning (Chapter 1 through 4) where he lays the 
groundwork for how advertising campaigns morph 
into volunteerism for all the resource management 
agencies.  For Stine, much of the story begins with 
Smokey, and the remnants of the War Advertising 
Council, which becomes the National Advertising 
Council.  The Advertising Council becomes the 
agency where advertising professionals brought 
their skills and techniques to the work of public land 
agencies.  The crisp and well documented descrip-
tions of the work of these advertising professionals is 
worth the read.  These early professionals provided 
much more skill to the agency biases of foresters, 
rangers, or biologists.  He shows how the Smokey 
campaign changed agency culture forever in the post 
war period, and then how the lessons learned from 
Smokey made their way into all future campaigns.   
There were bumps in the road for many of these 
campaigns, and often agency resistance, which Stine 
carefully describes.

The public land roots of advertising and volun-
teerism were not originally created by Congres-
sional action, but evolved as a tool for generating 
public support to existing agency efforts.  Every 
administration wants to look good in order to  
get reelected.  This is one reason these campaigns 
are looked at cynically by resource professionals.  
Thus, these campaigns had their genesis in politi-
cal efforts in each changing administration rather 
than inside agency program specific efforts, such 
as wildlife or recreation.  This top-down political 
approach had problems and often lacked internal 
agency support.  From a BLM agency perspective, 
the book has some minor omissions, and is not a his-
tory of BLM’s volunteer and advertising programs 
observed in an agency vacuum.  Volunteerism was 
almost non-existent, as I remember, before Section 
307 of FLPMA for legal liability reasons.  I’ve heard 
many versions about the origin story of Johnny 
Horizon and how its success and procurement of 
those bags was an individual initiative as much as 
an agency effort.   But this narrow agency history 
doesn’t matter, when provided with the bigger 
story of how advertising and volunteerism evolved 
throughout the post-war government expansion.  

https://doi.org/10.5479/si.16549779
https://doi.org/10.5479/si.16549779
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No matter what one may have thought about the 
various campaigns, the thesis Stine provides (change 
behavior for the public good) and the detail and 
sincerity of his narratives is worthy of any public 
lands’ library.  I was impressed with how the context 
of the evolving environmental movement (starting 
with Earth Day in 1970) is integrated into the story, 
and frames how the political campaigns provide 
some specific program accomplishments through 
the years, besides just a partisan message.  Readers 
should be cautioned not to judge yesterday’s history 
by today’s social media standards.  The historical 
narrative lacks the political correctness and diversity 
of today’s culture.  Yet, Stine doesn’t get caught in 
this trap, like any good historian.  He never loses 
sight of the added benefits of these campaigns, to 
bring about behavioral change for the public good, 
when the subject matter could easily devolve into 
a debate about the political incorrectness of macho 
Johnny Horizon and his cool litter bags.  Good work, 
good history, and it’s a story that should be told.

Research Report
by Jenna Yeager, PLF Colorado

In August 2021, a research report by PLF member 
Jenna Yeager was published by the IBM Center 
for the Business of Government.  The PLF helped 
sponsor the work by Jenna on this research report.  
The Center’s mission is to stimulate research and 
facilitate discussion of new approaches to improv-
ing the effectiveness of government at the federal, 
state, local, and international levels. 

Jenna’s report is entitled Using Technology and Ana-
lytics to Enhance Stakeholder Engagement in En-
vironmental Decision-Making, which can be down-
loaded at: https://www.businessofgovernment.org/
report/using-technology-and-analytics-enhance-stake-
holder-engagement-environmental-decision-making.

The research focuses on how stakeholder engage-
ment has been facilitated through use of technology, 
such as dedicated agency apps that provide relevant 
content to stakeholders regarding proposed actions. 
It then explores how agency tools could be enhanced 
in the future using analytics and artificial intelligence 
(AI). The report views the NEPA process through 
the lens of data and analytics rather than through 
the more common lens of governmental policy or 
organizational effectiveness.  Current work involves 
further definition of the key short-term recommen-
dations for possible future proof-of-concept projects 
and related research topics.

Many thanks to Ed Shepard and the PLF’s sponsor-
ship, and to Jenna Whitlock and Deb Rawhouser 
for their peer review of the draft research report!

Editor’s Note: Jenna began her career as a Forester 
at the BLM Boise District office in 1977 and later 
joined the Remote Sensing staff at the Denver Service 
Center.  She served as the Idaho State Office GIS/
Remote Sensing Manager for 17 years.  In 2002 she 
transferred to the BLM Washington Office as an 
IRM Advisor/Portfolio Manager and in 2010 ac-
cepted the position of Desktop/Mobile Computing 
Manager at the Forest Service Headquarters Office.  
She later became the Forest Service lead for informa-
tion management retiring from the Forest Service 
in February 2019.

https://www.businessofgovernment.org/report/using-technology-and-analytics-enhance-stakeholder-engag
https://www.businessofgovernment.org/report/using-technology-and-analytics-enhance-stakeholder-engag
https://www.businessofgovernment.org/report/using-technology-and-analytics-enhance-stakeholder-engag
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Legislative and Regulatory Update

Photo by Ray Brady

The PLF continues to monitor Congressional legislation, 
Federal rulemaking activities, and Executive Orders pertain-
ing to the Department of the Interior, BLM, and public lands 
management.  The PLF, as an advocacy organization for the 
public lands, is actively engaged in providing our perspec-
tives on a wide range of issues including the annual BLM 
appropriations, any program oversight hearings, proposed 
amendments to FLPMA and other major statutes affect-
ing public lands management, and proposed regulations 
regarding BLM resource programs.  Reviewing legislation 
and proposed rules and preparing comments and testimony, 
when appropriate, is an important part of our advocacy 
work.  We will be updating our Legislation and Regulations 
webpage on our website under the “Advocacy” link and 
providing updates in the Monitor on significant actions.

Executive Order 13990
Protecting Public Health and the  

Environment and Restoring Science to 
Tackle the Climate Crisis

Status:  Signed by the President on January 20, 2021.

Summary:  Section 2 of the EO requires the review 
of regulations and policies, promulgated between 
January 20, 2017 and January 20, 2021 including a 
proposed rule for reducing methane emissions in 
the oil and gas sector.  The CEQ published a Pro-
posed Rule in the FR on October 7, 2021 to restore 
requirements for “direct”, “indirect”, and “cumula-
tive” effects in NEPA reviews.  On October 29, 2021, 
BLM released an analysis of cumulative greenhouse gas 
emissions on the public lands titled “2020 BLM Special-
ist Report on Annual Greenhouse Gas Emissions and 
Climate Trends from Coal, Oil and Gas Exploration 
and Development on the Federal Mineral Estate”.  In 
addition, BLM announced that environmental assess-
ments for proposed lease sales will analyze greenhouse 
gas emissions on a national scale and consider the social 
cost of greenhouse gases.

Section 3 of the EO requires the Secretary to conduct a 
review of the boundary modifications of the Bears Ears  
National Monument.  On October 7, 2021, the President 
announced the decision to restore the boundaries and 
protections for both Bears Ears and Grand Staircase-
Escalante National Monuments.

Section 4 of the EO requires the Secretary to place 
a moratorium on implementation of the Arctic  

National Wildlife Refuge (ANWR) Coastal Plain Oil 
and Gas Leasing Program in Alaska and conduct 
a new and comprehensive analysis of the poten-
tial impacts of the oil and gas program.  The BLM 
on August 4, 2021 published a Notice of Intent in the 
Federal Register to prepare a supplemental EIS for the 
ANWR Coastal Plain Oil and Gas Leasing Program and 
announced the start of a 60-day public scoping period. 

PLF Position:  The PLF will be closely tracking these 
actions and providing comments during any public 
comment period, as appropriate.

Executive Order 14008 
Tackling the Climate Crisis at Home  

and Abroad

Status:  Signed by the President on January 27, 2021.

Summary:  Section 207 of the EO requires the Sec-
retary to review renewable energy siting and per-
mitting processes on the public lands and increase 
renewable energy production on the public lands.  
The BLM on November 9, 2021 held a competitive so-
lar energy lease sale in the Milford Flats South Solar 
Energy Zone (SEZ) in Utah and on December 8, 2021 
held a competitive solar energy lease sale on three SEZs  
in Arizona.

Section 208 of the EO requires the Secretary to 
pause new oil and gas leases on the public lands 
pending completion of a comprehensive review and 
reconsideration of Federal permitting and leasing 
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practices and whether to adjust royalties associated 
with coal, oil, and gas resources extracted from the 
public lands.  The U.S. District Court of Louisiana 
on June 15, 2021 issued an Order that granted a  
Preliminary Injunction on the pause of the oil and 
gas leasing program.  The administration on August 
16, 2021 appealed the Federal court’s decision.  On 
November 26, 2021, the Department released its report 
on federal oil and gas leasing and identified reforms that 
should be made in the program.

PLF Position:  The PLF will be closely tracking these 
actions and providing comments during any public 
comment period, as appropriate.

Coal Royalty Fairness and Communities 
Investment Act of 2021 – H.R. 4799

Bill Status:  Introduced in House on July 29, 2021 
and referred to House Committees on Natural Re-
sources and Energy and Commerce.

Bill Summary:  This bill would amend the Mineral 
Leasing Act to make certain improvements in the 
laws relating to coal royalties and provide up to $75 
million a year from royalty revenues into a Coal 
Area Economic Revitalization Fund.  Royalties shall 
not be less than 12.5 percent of the assessment of 
the value of Federal coal, based on “arm’s length 
contracts” or a “coal price index” determined from 
a schedule of average market prices of Federal coal 
at final sale.

PLF Position:  The PLF is tracking this bill.

Coal Leasing Program Review

Bill Status:  The BLM on August 20, 2021 published 
a Federal Register notice, which solicits public com-
ments on the review of the Federal coal leasing pro-
gram.  Comment period ended on October 5, 2021.

Summary:  On January 15, 2016, Secretary Jewell 
issued Secretarial Order 3338 directing BLM to con-
duct a broad, programmatic review of the Federal 
coal leasing program and preparation of a Program-
matic EIS on the program.  The Order also directed 
a pause on the issuance of new Federal leases until 
completion of the EIS.  On March 29, 2017, Secretary 
Zinke issued Secretarial Order 3348 that rescinded 
the Jewell Order, lifted the coal leasing pause, and 
halted preparation of the EIS.  On April 16, 2021  
Secretary Haaland issued Secretarial Order 3398, 
which rescinded the Zinke Order.  The Order di-

rected BLM to review and revise as necessary all 
policies and instructions that implemented the  
revoked Orders.

PLF Position:  The PLF will be closely tracking these 
actions and provide comments during any public 
comment period, as appropriate.

Solar and Wind Energy and Linear 
Right-of-Way Regulations – 43 CFR Part 2800

Rule Status:  On August 31, 2021 BLM announced 
the intent to revise the current regulations related 
to renewable energy permitting and linear rights-
of-way on the public lands.  The BLM on December 
3, 2021 issued, for public comment, proposed guidance to 
reduce the rental rates for solar and wind energy right-
of-way authorizations on the public lands..

Rule Summary:  On August 31, 2021 BLM solicited 
input on rent schedules for solar and wind energy 
rights-of-way, competitive process for wind and so-
lar energy rights-of-way, extension of authorizations 
beyond 30-years, applications processing, and other  
improvements to the administration of the renew-
able energy program.

PLF Position:  The PLF will be closely tracking this 
proposed rule and provide comments during the 
public comment period.

Cost-of-Living Adjustment (COLA)

Civil Service Retirement System (CSRS) annuity 
checks will increase by 5.9 percent and Federal 
Employee Retirement System (FERS) annuity checks 
will rise by 4.9 percent in January 2022.  These in-
creases come as a result of the 2022 COLA adjust-
ment announced in October 2021.  Annual COLAs 
for Federal retirees are automatically calculated 
using the Bureau of Labor Statistics’ Consumer 
Price Index for Urban Wage Earners and Clerical 
Workers (CPI-W) from year to year to keep pace 
for inflation.  Neither Congress nor the President 
plays a role in determining the annual COLA for 
retirees.  It should be noted however, that the COLA 
for FERS retirees is reduced by one percentage point 
when the CPI-W increase is three percent or more, 
as in this year.  As a result, FERS retirees will only 
receive a 4.9 percent increase this year.  The National 
Active and Retired Federal Employees Association 
has supported legislation that would address this 
inequity by providing FERS retirees with the same 
annual adjustment as CSRS retirees.
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In Memoriam

Remembrance
Glendon Collins

Glen Collins passed away in Phoenix, Arizona at age 
92, on December 4, 2021.  He was born on August 1, 
1929, in Manchester, Connecticut.  Glen was raised in 
New England and was a graduate of Bates College in 
Lewiston, Maine and 
received his Master’s 
Degree in Geology 
from Brown Univer-
sity in Providence, 
Rhode Island in 1953.  

After graduating, 
Glen worked for the 
Atomic Energy Com-
mission in New Mex-
ico for four years as a 
uranium exploration 
geologist.  He then 
transferred to BLM 
in 1957 to examine 
gold mining claims 
in northern California.  He worked for BLM in 
Riverside, California from 1961 to 1965 as a Lands 
and Minerals Officer.  He then moved to Phoenix, 
Arizona beginning in 1965 as Arizona BLM’s Land 
Office Manager and Operations Director. 

Glen was recognized as one of the BLM’s leading 
experts in public land law and its application on 
the ground.  He received numerous well-deserved 
awards during his career, including the Department 
of the Interior’s Distinguished Service Award.  When 
it came to difficult questions or issues, Glen often 
became the person sought after and relied upon by 
State Directors, BLM Directors, Secretaries of the 
Interior, Congressional representatives and staff, 
and the public.  

After retiring from the BLM in 1984, Glen spent 10 
years as Deputy Commissioner of the Arizona State 
Lands Department, where he played a leading role 
working in partnership with BLM in finally satisfy-
ing the State of Arizona’s land entitlements that it 
was guaranteed when it became a state.  Glen dedi-
cated his professional career and retirement years, 
totaling more than 60 years, to the conservation of 
Federal natural resources and Arizona State Trust 
Lands activities.

Glen was a Charter Member of the PLF and a mem-
ber of the Foundation's Board of Directors.  He held 
numerous positions throughout the years, includ-
ing Secretary, Chairman of the Communications 
Committee, PLF Archives Manager, member of 
the Historical Committee, and PLF’s Arizona State 
Representative.  In these capacities, Glen continued 
to contribute countless hours providing important 
advice and assistance to the PLF and current and 
former BLM employees. 

Glen’s ability to objectively analyze public land is-
sues, his outstanding writing skills, and his ability to 
work with people, made him a very productive and 
effective leader throughout his professional career 
and as an active member of the PLF.  He could always 
be counted upon to complete tasks to the highest of 
standards.  As if this were not enough, Glen wrote 
numerous publications over the years, including, 
the massive Historical Record of the Offices, Managers 
and Organizations of the BLM, Grazing Service, General 
Land Office and O&C Revested Lands Administration 
1934-2012, to name just one.

Glen was always a pleasure to work with.  He was 
always there to help.  He was a huge piece of the BLM 
and PLF family history.  He was a truly good and 
decent guy who made everything he got involved 
in better.  He is already sorely missed.

Beau McClure
PLF, Arizona

Remembrance
Felix Lapinski

We pay tribute to a special BLM friend and co-worker, 
Felix Lapinski.  He was an exceptional man and 
truly one of a kind.  Felix joined the US Army after 
graduating from high school and was stationed in 
Europe and the Pacific during World War II.  He 
attended Georgetown University on the GI Bill, 
earning a degree in Foreign Policy.  

Felix came to BLM in 1971 at age 48, after working 
in Africa with the Foreign Service and serving in the 
Pennsylvania State government.  He spent his entire 
BLM career in the Washington Office Budget Office/
Program Development Branch.  Lacking training in 
natural resources, Felix was interested in learning 

Glen Collins
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all he could about BLM programs, especially those 
whose budget he covered, including Lands and 
Cadastral Survey.  He was hard working, reliable, 
good humored, and enthusiastic.

Felix retired in the mid-1980s to move overseas where 
his wife, Francesca, was posted.  They returned to 
D.C. in 1990.  Upon his wife’s passing, Felix joined 
the Peace Corps and 
had the distinction 
of being the oldest 
person to ever vol-
unteer.  He spent his 
two years in Poland 
teaching English.

Felix was a man of 
many interests, in-
cluding serving as a 
docent at the Smith-
sonian Museums for 
many years, sup-
porting the arts (he 
regularly attended 
local theatre and an-
nually went to New York City to see ballet at the 
Lincoln Center), advocating for conservation (he 
was a member of Casey Trees and had an ancient 
oak tree on his street officially named for him).  
He took up running and ran in both the NYC and 
Boston Marathons.  He especially loved to travel, 
and his annual Christmas letter always listed the 
number of days he spent at home and the number 
of days traveling, along with the various locations 
and friends visited.  

He always maintained his interest in BLM and loved 
reading the quarterly Monitor and following articles 
about BLM in the Washington Post.

Pat Harvey
PLF, Virginia

Rochelle S. Ames on October 21, 2021, in Cheyenne, 
WY.  Rochelle attended the University of North 
Carolina and received a BA in International Affairs.  
After graduation, she joined the Army Mapping 
Service, which led to a 20-year career with the BLM, 
Bureau of Reclamation, and U.S. Geological Survey 
in Alaska, Nevada, Colorado and Wyoming.  She 
retired from the Federal government in 1997.

In Memoriam (continued)

Felix Lapinski

Joan Banick on October 5, 2021, in Wytheville, VA.  
Joan retired from the BLM in Portland, OR.

Thelma Ruth Barnes on October 2, 2021, in Grand 
Junction, CO.  Thelma earned two Bachelor’s degrees 
in Music and Sociology.  She worked for BLM and 
the IRS until her retirement.

Robert Lee Barrett on October 14, 2021, in Idaho 
Falls, ID.  Robert served in the U.S. Army during 
the Vietnam War.  He worked for BLM for 15 years.

Stephen Walter Beyerlein on December 15, 2021, in 
Amarillo, TX.  Stephen earned a Bachelor’s degree in 
education from Western Oregon University and later 
a BS degree in Civil Engineering from the Oregon 
Institute of Technology.  He started his career as a 
Surveying Engineering Tech, eventually becoming 
the BLM Cadastral Survey Section Chief in the New 
Mexico State Office.

Dennis Dwight Bland on November 10, 2021, in 
Cheyenne, WY.  Dennis served in the U.S. Army and 
worked for BLM in Utah, Nevada, California and 
Wyoming in the surveying program.  He retired in 
1995 after 36 years of Federal service.

William Floyd Bucklew on October 17, 2021, in 
Martin City, MO.  William earned a Bachelor’s de-
gree in Forestry from Kansas State University and 
worked in forest management and firefighting for 
both BLM and the Forest Service.

William S. Callicoat Sr. on October 5, 2021, in  
Sebring, FL.  William served as a Medic and Dental 
Tech with the U.S. Navy during the Vietnam War and 
later graduated from the University of Miami with a 
teaching degree.  He also obtained a Masters degree 
in Systems Management from USC.  He worked 
for the Department of Defense for many years 
and later worked for BLM in Denver from where  
he retired.

James E. Cason on October 7, 2021, in Myrtle Beach, 
SC.  Cason served as the Department of the Interior’s 
Associate Deputy Secretary in both the George W. 
Bush and Trump administrations.  From 1982 to 
1985, he served as special assistant to the Director 
of BLM.  He served as Acting Assistant Secretary 
and principal Deputy Assistant Secretary, Land and 
Minerals Management from 1985 to 1990.
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In Memoriam (continued)

Glendon “Glen” E. Collins on December 4, 2021, 
in Phoenix, AZ.  Glen was a graduate of Bates 
College in Lewiston, ME and Brown University in 
Providence, RI.  He spent his career and retirement 
years working on public land matters in the West.  
He began as a uranium exploration geologist for the 
Atomic Energy Commission in Albuquerque, NM 
and transferred to the BLM in 1957 in Sacramento, 
CA as a lands and minerals examiner.  After as-
signments in Washington, D.C., Los Angeles and 
Riverside, CA, he moved to Arizona in 1965 to 
become the BLM Land Office Manager.  In 1984, he 
began a “second career” with the Arizona State Land 
Department, retiring in 1994 as Deputy State Land 
Commissioner.  In retirement, he served on various 
boards and committees including the BLM Arizona 
Resource Advisory Council and the Public Lands 
Foundation (PLF).  In November 2020, in recognition 
of his contributions to the PLF, the PLF Archives at 
the BLM Training Center in Phoenix was renamed 
the “PLF Glendon E. Collins National Archives”.

James “J.D.” Broncho Dann Jr. on December 10, 
2021, in Blackfoot, ID.  He was a member of the 
Lemhi Shoshone Tribe and a descendent of Chief 
Pocatello.  His career included work as a tribal 
wildland firefighter and with BLM.

Kevin William Finn on October 5, 2021, in Spring-
field, MO.  Kevin served in the U.S. Navy as a signal-
man on many ships.  He worked for BLM prior to 
his retirement as a real estate specialist in Nevada.

James Hamilton on May 14, 2021, in Mesa, AZ.  
Jim worked for BLM in Rock Springs, WY and the 
California State Office as a Mining Engineer until 
his retirement.

Johnathon “Johnny” Austin Harrison on October 
27, 2021, Vale, OR.  Johnny worked for BLM on a 
fire engine crew in Oregon for two years.

David Richard “Dick” Hernandez on October 
27, 2021, in Cheyenne, WY.  Dick studied music 
and youth ministry at Nazarene Bible College and 
worked for some 20 years with the Forest Service 
and the BLM.

Dan Michael Howells on October 24, 2021, in 
Eugene, OR.  Dan received a BS degree in Forestry 
from Colorado State University and a Masters in 

Forestry from the University of Washington.   
He started his outdoors career on a trail crew in 
the Big Horn National Forest and fought fires as a 
Smoke Jumper in Alaska, Arizona, Idaho, and Cali-
fornia.  His degree in forestry led him to a 40-year 
career with BLM in Eugene, OR.  He retired in 2010.  
He was an instructor with the National Outdoor 
Leadership School and an active member of the 
Outdoor Ethics Committee of the Leave No Trace  
Task Force.

Carol Jean Hubbs on November 8, 2021, in Farm-
ington, NM.  Her career included work with BLM 
in Rawlins, WY as a land management technician.

Haruko Ishiyama on September 29, 2021, in Gaith-
ersburg, MD.  Haruko graduated from the Univer-
sity of Maryland and had a long career with BLM 
in Denver.

James “Karl” Ivory on November 19, 2021, in  
Price, UT.  Karl attended Southern Utah State Col-
lege and Utah State University obtaining a degree 
in Rangeland Management.  He worked for 33 years 
for BLM in the Price Field Office in various positions.

Felix J. Lapinski on November 19, 2021, in Arling-
ton, VA.  Felix attended the Georgetown University 
School of Foreign Service and received a degree 
in Foreign Policy.  He had a distinguished career 
with the Foreign Service and was also later in life a 
volunteer with the Peace Corps.  Felix’s career also 
included work with BLM in the Washington, D.C. 
Budget Office.

Rod Lister on October 28, 2021, in Richfield, UT.  Rod 
attended Southern Utah State College and finished 
his college education at Utah State University with a 
BS degree in Entomology.  He began his 39-year BLM 
career as a Range Tech in Cedar City and worked 
in Nevada, New Mexico and Utah.

Diane McConnaughey on October 21, 2021, in Boise, 
ID.  Diane attended the University of Oregon and 
earned a degree in Environmental Science from 
Western Washington University.  Diane started her 
career as a fire fighter with the Forest Service in 
Oregon and later became a Computer Tech and a 
Geographic Information specialist with the Forest 
Service and then the BLM in Idaho.  She retired from 
the BLM in 2016.
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Manuel “Meno” Avalos Montes Jr. on October 30, 
2021, in Las Cruces, NM.  Meno was a jack of all 
trades, including work with BLM as a Civil Engineer 
and Forest Firefighter in New Mexico.

Tommy Leland More on October 17, 2021, in Fair-
banks, AK.  Tom was a U.S. Army veteran and moved 
to Alaska in 1975 where he worked on construction 
of the trans-Alaska pipeline.  He eventually quit the 
construction business and began a 14-year career 
with BLM in Alaska as a maintenance and engineer-
ing supervisor.

James Stuart Murray on December 18, 2021, in 
Fairbanks, AK.  Jim was a graduate of Syracuse 
University with a degree in Forestry.  He moved to 
Fairbanks in 1970 to acquire land acquisitions for 
the trans-Alaska pipeline and ended up working for 
BLM, where he retired from after a 30-year career.

David E. Parker on December 3, 2021, in Colo-
rado Springs, CO.  David retired in 2018 after a 
38-year career with BLM as a Cadastral Survey-
or.  He also spent time as a wildland firefighter  
with BLM.

Margaret Bessie Peter Roberts on December 2, 2021, 
in Fort Yukon, AK.  Margaret worked for many years 
for BLM in Alaska.

In Memoriam (continued)

Robert Logan Shedd on October 28, 2021, in Tacoma, 
WA.  Robert graduated from the University of Idaho 
with a degree in Forestry and worked for BLM in 
Boise.  He eventually left forestry and became a 
Real Estate appraiser with the Weyerhaeuser Real 
Estate Company.

Melvin Shilling on October 10, 2021, in Green Valley, 
AZ.  Mel worked for BLM in Safford, AZ; Montrose 
and Denver, CO; and Washington, D.C. and was a 
Lifetime member of the PLF.

James “Jim” C. Whitmore on November 24, 2021, 
in Rexburg, ID.  Jim attended Utah State University 
where he received both a BS and Masters degree 
in Soil Sciences.  He also served as an officer in the 
U.S. Marine Corps during the Vietnam conflict.  He 
worked for the National Resources Conservation 
Service and BLM as a soil scientist in Worland before 
moving to the University of Idaho as Superintendent 
of the Tetonia Research and Education Station until 
his retirement.

John Clark Windsor Jr. on November 22, 2021, in 
Greeley, CO.  John served in the U.S. Air Force and 
graduated from Colorado A&M with a Bachelor 
degree in Forestry.  He had a 30-year career with 
BLM and the Forest Service with duty stations in 
Durango, Lakewood and Fort Collins, CO; Custer, 
SD; and Sundance, WY.  

The PLF is committed to never forgetting the dedicated employees of the BLM who have left us.  We do so on our website’s 
Memorial Wall and by publishing names of those who passed away in the Monitor.  If you have a death to report, please e-mail 
us at obits@publicland.org, preferably with a link to or copy of an obituary.  You can rely on the PLF to keep you informed 
of topical news on the public PLF Facebook page, our website, other social media sites, and the Monitor newsletter.

Note:  Putting together the Memoriam list in the Monitor and maintaining the Memorial Wall on the PLF website takes a lot of work by 
PLF volunteers.  If you find errors, or if you know of something we may have missed, we apologize, and will correct the record.  If you have 
concerns, please let Ray Brady know at rbrady@publicland.org.

http://obits@publicland.org
http://rbrady@publicland.org
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Donations

Received from		I  n Memory of
   Tom Allen			      Felix Lapinski
					         and Glen Collins
   Elaine Brong			      Ed Hastey 
					         Judy Nelson
					         and Delmar Vail
   Kemp Conn			      Delmar Vail
					          and Gerry Hillier
   Aeline Crawford		     John Crawford
   Steve R. Dondero		     Kenneth Miller
   Kathy Eaton			      Marilyn Nickels 
					         and Delmar Vail
   Douglas Ferkin		     Robert Sherve
   Michael Fitzpatrick		     Robert Sherve
   Carol and Joseph J. Fontana	    Robert Sherve
   Linda D. Hansen		     Robert Sherve
   Dwight Hempel		     Glen Collins
   Eric Janes			      Jack Wilson 
					         and Delmar Vail
   David Jones			      L. Paul Applegate
   Beau McClure			     Glen Collins
   Maureen Merrell		     Don Applegate
   Philip Paterno			     Lyle Johnston
 					         and Jim Hancock
   Connie Stone			      Amos Sloan 
					         and Paul Ewald
   Charles Switzer		  Marcus Gress

Received from		I  n Honor of
   Linda Hofman		     Mark Lawrence
					         and Jim Ruch
   Theresa Lea			      George Lea

Scholarship Fund

George 
Alderson

Robert 
Archibald Steve Dondero

Courtney  
Lyons-Garcia Walter George Beau McClure

Charles Switzer Alfred Wright
Gregg & Mary Simmons

Executive Director Fund
Elaine Brong

75th Anniversary BLM
Theodore Roosevelt Conservation Fund

Backcountry Hunters and Anglers

Student Congress Fund

Elaine Brong Dwight Hempel Eric Janes
Beau McClure Mat Millenbach David Stout

Deborah Rawhouser

General Fund

Clarice Beck Carolyn Droscher Ben Collins
Claire Ewing William Grissom Kim Harb
Pat Harvey Ted Hudson Jill Lazo
Tom Loomis Phyllis O’Brien Jim May
Fearl Parker Willard Phillips Karen Rice

Sharon 
Wilson Katherine Skirvin Jenifer 

Siwicke
Bill and Billie Civish

Mike and Joyce Green
Karl and Sharon Kipping
Gregg and Mary Simmons

The Benevity Community Impact Fund

Membership Dues Above $35.00

Family Member
James and Joanne Monroe

Contributing Member

Richard Burns Sonya Cox Pamela Elders
Buddy Green James Hagihara Clifford Hutton

Teresa McDill Christopher 
Muller David Stout

Robert Towne Richard VanderVoet

Sustaining Member
Mike Gardner

Life Member

Juan M. Palma Roger Schmitt Mark Stevens
Andrew M. 

Smith
Carolyn Z. 

Shelton
Rachel 

Wrightson



	 15	 The Public Lands Monitor

The PLF continues to request donations to support the George Lea Founder’s Scholarship fund.  We 
hope members will make a special contribution to the scholarship fund.  Two $5,000 scholarships were 
granted this year to deserving students, however the fund needs to be replenished to be able to continue 
to offer these scholarships each year.

You can make a designated donation by credit card on our website at www.publicland.org, or by check 
sent to the Public Lands Foundation, P.O. Box 7226, Arlington, VA  22207.  In your transmittal, please 
make sure to mention if your donation is for the George Lea Founder’s Scholarship, for the Student 
Congress Fund, or the newly established Executive Director Fund.  Remember, if you are making a 
donation in memory of someone who has passed away, you can designate your donation to go to one of 
these funds.  The PLF is a 501(c)(3) nonprofit charitable organization.  Your donations are tax-deductible 
to the maximum extent permitted under the law.

Donations

Letters to the Editor

The Monitor is what we make it and we encourage you to provide Letters to the Editor or provide other reviews 
and comments on articles included in your newsletter.  It is important to hear from our membership, and if you 
like something or don’t like something, let us know.  If you do send an email to the Editor, don’t be surprised 
if it winds up as a Letter to the Editor in the next edition of the Monitor.  Please provide your comments to  
rbrady@publicland.org.  Comments should be limited to no more than 500 words in length.  In addition, members 
are encouraged to use the bod@publicland.org email address to communicate with the PLF Board.

The Monitor generally reflects ongoing PLF activities, events, updates, awards, and information on former BLM 
employees.  We encourage articles and discussions of issues by posting quality content that also provides a positive 
exposure of the goals, objectives and mission of the PLF.  However, we need to take some precautions when posting 
information to the newsletter and other forms of social media to ensure appropriate rules of behavior.  In keeping 
a positive experience for our members, we reserve the right to publish only comments, photos, and other material 
deemed appropriate by the PLF.  We intend on maintaining a friendly and professional tone in the articles in the 
Monitor and any postings of Letters to the Editor.

Do We Have Your Current Contact Information?
Please help us keep our records current and ensure we have your current e-mail address on file.  It’s easy 

to do by updating your profile on the PLF Members’ Forum, message us at info@publicland.org, or call at 
703-935-0916.

http://www.publicland.org
http://rbrady@publicland.org
http://bod@publicland.org
http://info@publicland.org
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